Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

August 8, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, August 8, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1 Steven Benoit Re: Well Testing – Mr. Benoit asked what the status of his testing was. TA Veloski stated the testing results show the sodium levels under and the chloride levels still over with no other results. Mr. Benoit stated Bill Tobin said he had told the BOS to replace the well. Selectman Ober informed Mr. Benoit he would need to get bids then the Town will go with the average. Mr. Benoit stated he would get some names from Selectman Ober and she replied they used Gilford Well because they could decommission the existing well, whereas the other companies couldn't. Chair Nickerson made a motion to have Steve Benoit bring the BOS three bids for a new well. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


    1.2 Marla Davis Re: Black Brook Road project – Mrs. Davis asked what the plans were for the Black Brook Bridge (culvert). Chair Nickerson replied the BOS will be signing the engineering study tonight because they did not want the culvert at the original depth and the Department of Public Works has already been allotted some money, they have started ditching the road. Mrs. Davis asked what the timing was. Chair Nickerson stated the project's funding has been extended until October. Mrs. Davis suggested the Board consider placing a sign on the Meredith side of Black Brook Road and that Kaulback Road be in good shape when the project starts. TA Veloski offered to send the suggestion to Director VanTassel.     








  
   










2.0 Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook Watershed Study – Mr. Foudriat provided the BOS with a copy of the AE COM report for their review. Mr. Foudriat stated there is a phosphorus situation and there are two ways to approach it, 1) Sand & sediment control and 2) drainage. Mr. Foudriat stated he would discuss the median estimate of the project tonight. Mr. Foudriat stated Kaulback Road, Huse Road and Woodman Road are lined up for a 4-year period. 1st year - Kaulback Road / Roxbury Road to Black Brook in the amount of $128K, 2nd year – Kaulback Road / Woodman Road in the amount of $133K and 3rd & 4th year – Huse Road in the amount of $300K. Mr. Foudriat noted Huse Road is a tough, tough problem because of how steep it is and the maintenance involved. Chair Nickerson stated the BOS closed Huse Road for the winter and there are building lots on the road. Mr. Foudriat informed the Board he has suggested to Planner Ward that the building lots frontage be moved to the backside of the lots. Mr. Foudriat noted the Town will need to meet so many Best Management Practices (BMP's) a year and the work during year one (Kaulback) could be done through a “319” Grant, 60% EPA / 40% local funding. Mr. Foudriat stated they are currently working on the Outreach & Education Section. Chair Nickerson replied the Board has discussed the watershed project for awhile and it will have to go to Town Meeting. Mr. Foudriat stated the funding is for protection and if you look at the long range forecast, the lake will have three times the amount of phosphorus. Mr. Foudriat noted he wants other Towns to be cooperative and get involved with their own watersheds. Chair Nickerson stated the letter that was mailed has generated telephone calls and there is $900K estimate, why throw it away of no one else is doing the program.  Mr. Foudriat replied he feels the project should be taken to the Town because we have spent a million dollars in road work on that area. Chair Nickerson clarified that there was a lawsuit over Maple Circle and the Town was forced to do the work. Mr. Foudriat noted that new housing's building plans should keep phosphorus from the lake, which may be individual case under the Site Plan Regulations. Selectman Giunta noted there are some meetings coming up and asked if all of this will be discussed. Mr. Foudriat yes, on 8/17/12 @ 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall and on 8/24/12 @ 7:00 p.m. at the Second Baptist Church. Steve Benoit stated there is nothing in the Town's Annual Report regarding this and he is just trying to figure it out but feels it should be a Town Meeting issue. Chair Nickerson replied it will be and clarified that the Black Brook culvert was part of the stimulus funds. Mr. Foudriat noted the culvert eliminated a cost from the watershed project and they are separate issues. Steve Benoit suggested the AE COM report be placed on the Town's web-site and Mr. Foudriat replied he would send it to AA Jutton to post it. Selectman Ober stated it is important not to keep our heads in the sand and encourage other communities to get the grant funding.                




    









3.0 Police Department Update – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard provided the BOS with statistics of last year versus this year's “NIBER” Standards. The BOS reviewed. Chief Hankard reported he has been working on trying to be “NIBERS” compatible, Cal is at a two day training and will be updating the system of errors. Chief Hankard stated he is waiting for the new cruiser to be delivered from Irwin and Ossipee Mountain is ready. Chief Hankard informed the BOS that a “Chief's” meeting was held in Sanbornton today  and the radio discussions have made the County Commissioners move, they are trying to push through the red tape. Improvements will be made on Belknap Mountain and the repeater in North Hampton will help dramatically. Chief Hankard noted the new radios are being issued in alphabetical order, so they are waiting. Chief Hankard informed the Board that the first Neighborhood Watch meeting has been scheduled with Burleigh Hill residents on 8/29/12 at the Police Department. Public Safety Day is 9/22/12 at Meadowbrook and Fire Department will also be attending. Chief Hankard reported that the Nixle system is working better then he thought. Marla Davis suggested he print our cars explaining how to access the system. Chief Hankard stated the advertisement for the part-time Police Officer opening closes next Friday, he has eleven application to date. Chief Hankard noted he would like to have one Selectman on the oral board.     








4.0  Fire Department Update – Chief Dexter –  Chief Dexter reported that as of 7/12/12 the call volume is at 70 calls total and he reviewed those figures with the BOS. Chief Dexter noted he is still doing life safety inspections. Chief Dexter noted the phone system upgrades were finished today and everything seems to be working well, the back room now has an office. Chief Dexter stated three of the members are involved in Special Rescue Training with the costs being reimbursed through the Town. Chief Dexter noted Lakes Region Dispatch started Officer level training and there is the same need for middle level management training, they are putting together trainings (1st Monday of the Month) about special topics ($10 dollars per person). Chief Dexter informed the Board  the State Level EMS has done away with their 24 hour refresher course and now it will be part of continuing education, which helps his budget and lets us tailor the training. Chief Dexter reported he meet with DeSorcey “E1” and approved the final drawing of the Tamker. The BOS reviewed. Chief Dexter noted he expects delivery of the tanker in late winter / early spring. Chief Dexter stated Engine #3 went out for refurbish and hopefully will pick up tomorrow. Chief Dexter stated they are narrow banding radios and the Town License this month. Chief Dexter reported the Representative for Emergency Management meet with the Sant Bani School to work on their Emergency Operation Plan and they will be involved in the process. There will be an Open House on Old Home Day @ 12:30 ish (after parade) and the department will be doing presentations. Chief Dexter stated the Lieutenant's process was well received, the candidates learned their strengths & weaknesses and he thanked Chief Hankard for participating. Chief Dexter noted he still needs to discuss the budget issue (promotion) with the candidate before he makes the position formal. Chair Nickerson informed Chief Dexter that the Board has not discussed it yet and he feels it will cause a lot of problems. Chief Dexter noted it is not a raise but a promotion, his people are “on call” and may work 5 hours this week and twenty hours next week but it is not a 40 hours a week position. Selectman Giunta stated he wants to see it go through the process. Chair Nickerson asked what was happening with the old ambulance and Chief Dexter replied it is doing great, they have used it a few times while the other ambulance was getting radio repairs. Chief Dexter noted it was also used to transport a second patient, which generated some revenue and as a cover ambulance in Tilton but no money has been spent on it. Chief Dexter stated he researched the ambulance's history and feels the problems were with the person turning the wrenches, the Town has invested a lot of money into it. Chair Nickerson noted disposal of the ambulance was in the Warrant Article. After brief discussion, the second ambulance will be sent to the White Farm Auction in October.             














5.0  Department of Public Works Update – Director VanTassel – Director VanTassel reported they are completing ditch work, grading was started last week, roadside mowing has started and a culvert was replaced on March Road. Director VanTassel noted he has order the 30 mph & Slow Children signs for Woodman Road. Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he has received an estimate from Kip Cormier for Black Brook Road prep, for under drain half way down the road (Candlewood Road), in the amount of $5,925 dollars. The Board and those in attendance discussed a property owner on Black Brook Road that had removed a ditch to access the property. Jeff Jenkins noted the Town needs to take proactive steps to protect those ditches. Chair Nickerson stated most Towns require a driveway permit. Director VanTassel stated he would check with District #3 regarding driveway permits. Selectman Ober asked if there was no fee and Chair Nickerson replied there should be a cost associated. Director VanTassel informed the Board that he discussed Black Brook Road with Paul Fluet & Hiltz Construction and the cost should decrease by approximately $7K for the final upgrade & paving ($70 dollars a ton). Osgood Road will be paved the last week in August and Prescott Road will be finish paved. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize Kip Cormier to install under drain, in the amount of $5,925 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   


  












6.0  Old Business 









  6.1
Pay Scale  -  TA Veloski stated he has meet with three Department Heads and provided the BOS with two pay scales, one at 7% and another at 18% (requested by Dept. Heads). TA Veloski noted it takes where the employee's pay is now and once the pay scale is in place, it would take effect July 2013. TA Veloski suggested leaving those ahead of the pay scale where they are at until they catch through COLA. Jeff Jenkins asked if any employees were at the maximum. TA Veloski replied none of them are but some (4-5) are close. The BOS was asked to review both. Chief Dexter stated they requested the 18% because in the long-term it gives us as Department Heads more flexibility come budget time, to promote or give a raise. Chief Hankard stated he has a small group and eventually they will all catch up with each other, the 18% allows for a bigger gap and if the employee stays, it allows for future goals. Chief Hankard noted he wants to maintain staffing. Chair Nickerson informed those in attendance that he was hired with a pay scale and in that 42 years, a lot of the people were at the top but all of them started at the same rate (the bottom). Director VanTassel noted he likes the step raises versus labor grades, smaller raises with the wider spread. Selectman Ober stated this is hard because the Town has so many different departments with different skill sets but the Board want to be able to reward them. Chief Dexter stated labor grades are based on job descriptions and responsibilities, there is a lot to it. Jeff Jenkins noted the Town does not need all of the Highway Department to be grader certified because then the budget would spiral out of control. Chief Dexter replied raises would be based on merit, he as a Department Head does not have to give the employee a raise, they have the ability to say no. Jeff Jenkins noted some of the employees are contractual and then things get confusing. Chief Hankard stated raises provide results but the costs associated with some one leaving would mean new gear, training & etc. and the wider gap would allow for potential in the future.                             
  

  



  6.2 Personnel Policy – TA Veloski asked if the BOS had reviewed the Attorney's changes and noted the biggest change is the 10% pay increase for replacing a Department Head while they are on vacation. After brief discussion, Selectman Ober made a motion to accept all of the Town Attorney's recommended changes for the Town's Personnel Policy. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
  6.3 Hiltz Construction – TA Veloski stated Hiltz required 2% retainage for Maple Circle/ Doctor True Road and the 10% retainage has been dropped to 2% from the Town Beach project. BOS took under advisement. 





     6.4 Attorney Kate Miller Re: Nemetz – TA Veloski suggested Bill Tobin condemn the property and then have Earl Leighton demolish the buildings. TA Veloski suggested having an Auction Company view the contents, to see if any costs could be re-cooped. Chief Hankard recommended a waiver be signed before anyone goes on the property. TA Veloski to find Auction Company, then arrange for demolition. 


     6.5 Planner Ward Re: Concrete Dump – The Town has no ordinance in place.
    6.6 Brian Gallagher Re: Costs associated per employee – TA Veloski informed the Board that he discussed the request with Town Counsel and it would be too expensive to supply that information. 








    6.7 POW WOW – Open Air Permit – A Public Hearing is to be scheduled and Planner Ward recommended the applicant apply for a sign permit. Chief Dexter stated the event should be allowed a blanket permit for the year. 





    6.8 Ambulance fees – hardship request – Chair Nickerson made a motion to deny the hardship request in the amount of $514.80. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




  


     6.9 Black Brook culvert – change order #11 – TA Veloski noted that DES said the culvert was too deep and it will decrease the project costs by $4K.

            6.10 Part-time Human Resources position – TA Velsoki was asked to contact the Town's Insurance Company regarding this issue. Jeff Jenkins recommended the person be contracted and not an employee of the Town. 









7.0 New Business – None at this time. 









   










8.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Chair Nickerson made motion to accept $200 dollars from Robert J. Wescott on behalf of the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    




        








9.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  9.1 7/25/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of July 25, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of July 25, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  9.2 8/01/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 1, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 1, 2012 without corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.










 



10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  None at this time.      




  









12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











13.0 Selectman's Reports







             
13.1 Employee Appreciation – Date to be determined. 


       

13.2 Digging & Trenching Permit – SelectmanGiunta to check with State. 
 
13.3 Insurance – TA Veloski to schedule meeting with Melcher & Prescott regarding deductibles. 










  

14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 10:17 p.m.














15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Thursday, August 15, 2012  at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll. The next regular meeting will be held on August 22, 2012 @ 6:30 p.m. 
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

08/08/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


